THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 6 July 2009 from 7.30    pm to 9.30pm ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT .

Present:
  Councillors    ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Francis Durham, Chris Hayward, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

Also in attendance:  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Councillors Peter Wakeling and Brian White. ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Officers:
 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources and Governance


Peter Brooker
-
Director of Community and Environmental Services


Sarah Haythorpe
-
Principal Committee Manager

  
EX11/09
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 19 May 2009 were agreed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman subject to the following amendment:


EX05/09 EAST OF ENGLAND REGIONAL PLAN – SINGLE ISSUE REVIEW ON TRAVELLER AND GYPSY ACCOMMODATION: THE GOVERNMENT’S PROPOSED CHANGES TO POLICY Page 3, Paragraph 3, line 3 the word “site” to be replaced with “pitches” and the words “Councillor Derek Ashley” to be replaced with “by the Conservative Regional Group”.


In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 24(3), a recorded vote was requested, the details of which were as follows:

For:

Councillors Matthew Bedford, Phil Brading, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.


Against:
Councillors Chris Hayward and David Sansom.

Abstentions:
Francis Durham.


The minutes of the meeting of the Extraordinary Executive Committee held on 22 June were agreed as a correct and were signed by the Chairman.

EX12/09
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


The Chairman ruled that as the following report had not been available for five clear working days before the meeting it was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee for the reason indicated:


Item 5 – Financial Position Statement and Budget Monitoring Report – (May 2009)

The Committee needed to consider the report to enable on-going financial control.

EX13/09
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Councillor Alison Scarth declared a personal interest in agenda Item 8(a) Leisure and Community Grant applications in relation to the grant to Get Set Grow as a member of her family was a student at Bromet School and left the room during the consideration of this item.


RESOURCES

EX14/09
BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – MAY 2009 (MONTH 2)

This report sought approval to changes in the approved medium-term financial plan based on information contained in the Financial Position Statement for the period ending on 31 May 2009 (Month 2).

Members raised concern that there had been limited time to raise any questions on the report.

The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to make decisions concerning the Council’s budget.


RECOMMENDED:-



To Council:-



that the following revenue variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	
	2009/10

£
	2010/11

£
	2011/12

£

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	122,230
	(1,210)
	(210)




that the following capital variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	
	2009/10

£
	2010/11

£
	2011/12

£

	Increase  in Capital  - rephasing Increase in Capital

Total
	485,930

6,260

492,190
	0

0

0
	0

0

0



To the Policy and Scrutiny Committees:



that this report be noted.

EX15/09
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

To Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 25 June 2009 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 July 2009:

Amendment to Terms of Reference and Reporting Arrangements of Equal Opportunities Forum ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

The Chairman stated that recommendation (1) from the Policy and Scrutiny Committee should be amended to enable the Equal Opportunities Forum to have the opportunity to consider the amendments.

Councillor Chris Hayward suggested that in order to be consistent, a champion for Equality and Diversity should be appointed at the Annual Council meeting.

The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Forum to be productive and focussed on engagement with different parts of the local community.


RECOMMENDED:-


(1)
that the terms of reference of the Equal Opportunities Forum are amended as detailed in Appendix 1 of the report subject to comments from the Equal Opportunities Forum;


(2)
that the performance management of the Comprehensive Equality Policy, and Generic Equality Scheme are transferred to the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee; and

(3)
That recommendations are made to full Council to amend section 5 of the Comprehensive Equality Policy as outlined in Appendix 2   of the report.

Procurement Cards

The Portfolio Holder for Resources stated that it was proposed that seven members of staff would be issued with procurement cards.

The reason for the recommendation was to put in place a more relevant set of procedures.


RESOLVED:-



that   the revised Purchasing Card Procedures be approved. 


LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
EX16/09
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATION FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


To receive the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 9 June 2009 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 July 2009:


Leisure and Community Grant Applications


The Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community recommended to the Committee the grants for Get Set Grow, Springwell Avenue Allotment Association, Cruse Bereavement Care and Flowers4Croxley.  With regard to the grant to Cruse it was recommended that they keep a record of the number of clients from the Three Rivers area.  
The grant for Flowers4Croxley should be made as a one off grant only.


With regard to the grant application from Bushey Cricket Club the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community recommended that the application be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder to clarify the financial position of the Cricket Club and the membership of the Club.  These details would be circulated to the Executive Committee Members.

On the grant application to Relate, the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community recommended that the application from Relate be not considered but referred to the Director of Community and Environmental Services to provide a report at a future meeting to include the following information: details covering Relate’s application to reduce the rent for their shop in South Oxhey; the financial viability of the shop, full details on the annual funding of £4,200 paid to Relate with the terms of the agreement; consideration of a Service Level Agreement and whether some of the most vulnerable people in Three Rivers, which this service was targeted at, have the resources to be able to use the service provided by Relate.


The reason for the recommendation was to determine the leisure and community grant applications.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the grants in the sums stated (subject to the conditions detailed in the Appendices of Report 7a) are awarded to the following: -

£



Get Set Grow

1700



Cruse


1270



Springwell Avenue Allotment Association
1000



Flowers4Croxley
2000


(2)
that the application from Bushey Cricket Club be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Community and Leisure to clarify the financial position of the Cricket Club and the membership of the Club.  These details to be circulated to the Executive Committee Members
(3) that the application from Relate be not considered but referred to the Director of Community and Environmental Services to provide a report at a future meeting to include the following information: details covering Relate’s application to reduce the rent for their shop in South Oxhey; the financial viability of the shop, full details on the annual funding of £4,200 paid to Relate with the terms of the agreement; consideration of a Service Level Agreement and whether some of the most vulnerable people in Three Rivers, which this service was targeted at, have the resources to be able to use the service provided by Relate.


Playbuilder, B  arton Way Play Area, Adult Outdoor Gym and Design for Play: A Guide to Creating Successful Play Spaces

The Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community advised that this new play area would create an excellent new play area in Croxley Green.


Councillor David Sansom expressed concern that an exception to the Council Procedures would need to be agreed for the outdoor gym equipment.  The Director of Community and Environmental Services advised that there was only one supplier that produced the outdoor gym equipment to the required standard.  He advised that the planning application would be submitted by 7 August.

The reason for the recommendation was to inform Members of the project plan for the Barton Way space and adult outdoor gym.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the additional Playbuilder funding of £52,310 capital and £2,510 revenue is accepted and included in addition to the existing capital budget, in order to enhance the development at Barton Way play space;


(2)
that   Delegated Authority is given to the Director of Community and Environmental Services, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community, to award the contract to the contractor that offers best value for money;


(3)
that Officers seek planning permission for the new play area and adult outdoor gym at the appropriate time; and


(4)
that the revenue growth shown at paragraph 5.2 of the report is approved and included in the budget monitoring process.


RECOMMEND:-


(1)
that Members agree an exception to the Council’s Procurement Procedure as detailed in the Constitution under 5(a)(i) and (b) of the Contracts Procedure Rules in order to progress the installation of the outdoor gym equipment and that Park Leisure be approved as the contractor for the works as set out in paragraph 2.8 of the report, subject to the justification for this decision being reported to full Council;


Proposed Transfer of Oaklands Avenue Play Area and Open Space, Oxhey

The reason for the recommendation was to approve the adoption of this area of public space and play equipment so that the site would be regularly inspected and maintained by the grounds maintenance team, as per the Grounds Contract.

RESOLVED:-



that   subject to the commuted sum payment of £38,795, the Council adopt ownership of the public open space and children’s play area off Oaklands Avenue, Oxhey from Taylor Wimpey Housing developers, as per the S106 agreement, to ensure that the new public asset is maintained to the required service and customer standards. 


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT

EX17/09
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATION FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  To receive the recommendations of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 23 June 2009 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 July 2009:


All Saints Lane and Lavrock Lane, Croxley Hall Woods


In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 36(b) Representations at Committees etc, Ms Britta New spoke to the Committee about the petition presented to the Council regarding the poor condition of the tracks running through Croxley Hall Woods and the future upkeep of these tracks.

A detailed debate was held by the Committee with the following points made:

It was accepted that the Council owned All Saints Lane but needed to await the decision by the County Council on the upgrading of the Lane to a bridleway;


A site visit be organised for the Committee to consider the condition of the lanes and the most suitable road surface;

To consult with London Underground Ltd (LUL) regarding funding for maintenance cost of the lanes although it was noted they could not be stopped from using the lanes;


Ownership of part of the lanes was still unknown;

A Tarmac surface could create a rat-run for vehicles which could only be stopped by partially closing the lanes;

Heavy use of the lanes had been experienced over the last few years due to the upgrading of the railway line and signalling for new trains although this work was coming to an end;

There was a need to consider both the residents’ use and the leisure use to ensure the lanes were not urbanised;

The County Rights of Way team be contacted regarding the request for All Saints Lane and Lavrock Lane in an easterly direction (as far as Harvey Road) to be upgraded to a bridleway and details to be provided to the Council on when a decision would be made;

Officers to check if the public consultation on the bridleway had been issued and if the Council was a consultee;

To prepare detailed costings for the following road surfaces: Tarmac; Pea Shingle; Grasscrete etc; a metal surface or repairing the pot holes;

To consider introducing width restrictions or a partial closure and the legal situation of introducing width restrictions or a partial closure be investigated;


The reason for the recommendation was that in due course the Committee would have to consider the budgetary and legal implications of the various options, as part of the service planning process.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the County Rights of Way team be contacted regarding the request for All Saints Lane and Lavrock Lane in an easterly direction (as far as Harvey Road) to be upgraded to a bridleway and details to be provided to the Council on when a decision will be made;

(2) that Officers check if the public consultation on the bridleway had been issued and if the Council were a consultee;


(3)
that Officers prepare detailed costings for the following road surfaces: Tarmac; Pea Shingle etc; Grasscrete; a metal surface or repairing the pot holes;

(4)
that a site visit be organised for the Members of the Executive Committee to inspect the condition of the lanes and to consider the possibility of introducing width restrictions or a partial closure;

(5)
that the legal situation with regard to introducing width restrictions or a partial closure be investigated; and
(6) that London Underground Ltd (LUL) be contacted regarding their support to contribute towards the maintenance costs.


New Parking Schemes

The Portfolio Holder for the Environment pointed out that all the concerns with double parking and commuter parking in Gibbs Couch would remain.
The reasons for the recommendations were that the Woodland Road/Hornhill Road junction parking restriction was required for highway safety reasons and the Gibbs Couch parking proposals were put forward in response to local concerns about parking difficulties and in response to the proposal to charge in the Station Approach car park.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Three Rivers (Woodland Road and Hornhill Road, Maple Cross) (Prohibition of Waiting) Order 2009 be implemented; and


(2)
that the proposed parking scheme for Gibbs Couch and the surrounding area be not implemented but parking in the area be monitored and reviewed following the introduction of charges in the Station Approach car park.  

Protocol for Dealing with Requests for New Parking Schemes


The Committee agreed that the   parking protocol as set down in paragraph 2.7 of the report be agreed, but with a separate bullet point heading for “Only take forward schemes supported by local residents where there is a very clear consensus of support” and a further bullet point for “Ward Members be required to comment on the scheme proposed before the consultation process to provide advice on whether the scheme should be taken forward.”  It was also requested that the process for implementing the parking schemes be accelerated and that all Ward Members be circulated with a list of schemes to comment on the feasibility of the schemes in their Ward.

The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that only schemes essential for highway safety and good parking management were taken forward.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the parking protocol as set down in paragraph 2.7 of the report be agreed, with a separate bullet point heading for “Only take forward schemes supported by local residents where there is a very clear consensus of support” and a further bullet point for “Ward Members be required to comment on the scheme proposed before the consultation process to provide advice on whether the scheme should be taken forward”;

(2) that the process for implementing the parking schemes be accelerated; and

(3) that all Ward Members be circulated with a list of schemes to comment on the feasibility of the schemes in their Ward.


Bus Service Changes 2009 – 2010

The reason for the recommendation was to decide on priorities for support bearing in mind the needs of local areas and the available budget.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that Watford Borough Council be requested to clarify its funding position and to support the proposals set down in the letter dated 20 March 2009 from the Passenger Transport Unit, Hertfordshire County Council; and


(2)
that subject to the report recommendation 14.1 (agenda item 8d) the   Committee be recommended to support the contracted bus services as set down in the County Council’s letter.


Enhancement of Shopping Parades

The Committee requested that justification be provided to Members that the lighting improvements in New Road, Croxley Green were essential or if they were not then the scheme be removed from the programme of works.

The reason for the recommendation was that the parades proposed had not been part of a regeneration programme to date. The enhancements suggested were based on the objectives in the Strategic Plan for safer and more sustainable communities.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the next priorities for shopping parade refurbishment be agreed, based on the areas identified in the table in paragraph 2.5 of the report (agenda item 8e), subject to the views of traders and the Ward Councillors, and (in the case of Moneyhill Parade) to the County Council funding a parking improvement scheme;


(2)
that the proposed enhancement at Moneyhill Parade be combined with Hertfordshire Highways’ proposed safety improvements and pavement enhancements; and


(3)
that subject to justification being provided to the Executive Committee Members that the lighting improvements in New Road, Croxley Green were essential, the scheme be removed from the programme of works.

EX18/09
M25 WIDENING, PROPOSALS FOR ENVIRONMENTAL BUND ADJACENT TO JUNCTION 17 (CHORLEYWOOD SIDE) AND AN ACOUSTIC WALL ON THE RICKMANSWORTH SIDE

The Committee recalled previous decisions relating to proposals associated with the widening of the M25 from Junctions 16 to 23, relating to proposed works compound and Environmental Bunds (Minutes EX79/06, EX69/08 and EX110/08 refer).  This report provided an update on the most recent General Permitted Development Order Submission.


The Chairman requested two amendments to the Council’s response to the submission from Skanska Balfour Beatty (SBB) which were in Paragraph 6 to insert after amend scheme the words “as long as the statement of compliance is complied with” and in Paragraph 7 to make clear Point 3.

Councillor Chris Hayward advised that unacceptable levels of dust were being experienced by local residents.  The Director of Community and Environmental Services agreed to pass the details onto SBB and would provide Councillor Hayward with a direct telephone number to SBB who would be happy to discuss any development or operational problems.


The reason for the recommendation was the current proposals were considered to be a significant improvement on the previous submissions and offer the opportunity to screen the motorway at this point and reduce noise levels.

RESOLVED:-

(1)
that   the response to the submission from Skanska Balfour Beatty is as detailed in Appendix 1 of this report, with minor amendments to Paragraphs 6 and 7; and


(2)
that the final wording be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in liaison with the Leader, Portfolio Holder and Ward Members.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX19/09
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  To receive the recommendations of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 11 June 2009 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 July 2009:


Woodcock Hill Cemetery


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the Council meets its statutory duty under the Health & Safety at Work Act 1974 and Occupiers Liability Act 1957.    

RESOLVED:-


(1)
t  he policy on issuing memorial permits be revoked and members of the public be charged the sum of £500 to ‘sponsor’ a bench for the period of 10 years;

(2)
the woodland cemetery management plan detailed in Appendix A be agreed;


(3)
the existing bench owners within the Cemetery be written to and advised of the new policy and the Council’s responsibilities under the Occupiers Liability Act 1957; and


(4)
that the funding for the proposal as detailed in the report be vired from the Street Furniture Budget as detailed in paragraph 5.1 Financial Implications.


East Lane Cemetery


Members were advised that the unstable headstone which needed to be laid flat would have any inscription facing up.  


Councillor David Sansom requested that Officers check that Herts County Council did not hold any records as he understood they had records up to 1996.


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure the Council could fulfil its health and safety obligations.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that a faculty be applied for to carry out memorial safety on the headstones in the northern part of the Cemetery and to lay flat, those that are unstable;


(2)
that the sum of £3,100 to erect a restraining fence and associated signs is funded from the interest earned from unused Leavesden Country Park Section 106 monies; and


(3)
that the owner of the retaining wall be reminded of their responsibility to keep the wall safe and in good repair.


Abandoned Vehicle Fees and Charges


The reason for the recommendation was that waiving the fees to dispose of cars would encourage car owners to dispose of their cars legitimately.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the fee for removing a vehicle from private land be waived for a twelve month period and be advertised as a moratorium through the Three Rivers Times and a further report be made to the Committee as a result of this; and


(2)
that the Council levy a £50 repatriation fee for any car that is claimed, in addition to any storage and transportation costs charged by the Contractor.


Charges for Bulk Domestic Waste Bins


The reason for the recommendation was that Council policy was to give all households a wheeled bin to contain their waste at no cost.

RESOLVED:-



that the bin hire charge for bulk domestic properties be waived, with effect from 1 October 2009

EX20/09
ST MARY’S CHURCHYARD BOUNDARY WALL

The Committee received a report regarding urgent repairs needed to the boundary wall of St. Mary’s Churchyard, Rickmansworth and a request for a virement of funds from an agreed capital budget to pay for the repairs.  Members requested that when figures were available on the cost of the repairs these be circulated to the Committee.

The reason for the recommendation was that work to the church wall was urgent.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Committee agree to an appropriate virement from the memorial safety testing budget 2009/10 to a new capital budget for the repair to St. Mary’s churchyard wall and that the figures be circulated to Executive Committee Members when known; and

  

  

(2)
that an exception to the Procurement Procedure pursuant to Contracts Procedure Rule 5(a) (iii) be approved.

EX21/09
FOOD LAW AND HEALTH AND SAFETY LAW ENFORCEMENT PLANS 2009/10


The Committee were advised on the Review of the Food and Health & Safety Law Enforcement Plans undertaken by Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on the 11 June 2009. 


The reason for the recommendation was to advise the Committee on the outcome of the statutory review of the enforcement plans by the Policy and Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED:-



that the report be noted   and endorse the decisions taken by Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee as the formal review of the Council’s Food and Health and Safety enforcement functions. 


GENERAL

EX22/09
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATION FROM THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

To receive the recommendation of the Audit Committee held on 30 June 2009 in relation to the following item on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 6 July 2009.

Audit & Internal Control – Risk Management Strategy

The reason for the recommendation was to update the Council’s Risk Management Strategy.

RESOLVED:-



that the proposed amendments to the Risk Management Strategy be agreed, as set out in Appendix A to the report.

EX23/09
APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT MEMBERS TO THE COUNCIL’S STANDARDS COMMITTEE


The Committee were asked to approve the appointment of seven Independent Members on the Council’s Standards Committee.  The Chairman proposed an amendment to the recommendation to note with thanks the professionalism of the present Independent Members and the introduction of a rotation policy so that the Independent Members serve no more than 8 years.  It was considered that Council should also be asked whether the same rule should apply to the Member representatives.

The reason for the recommendation was to appoint seven Independent members on the Council’s Standards Committee

RECOMMENDED:-


That Council be asked 

(1) to note with thanks the professionalism of the present Independent Members of the Standards Committee but to ensure that the requisite degree of independence be maintained through the introduction of a rotation policy for the Independent Members of the Committee so that the Independent Members serve for no more than 8 years.

(2) to consider whether the same 8 year rule should apply to the Member representatives on the Standards Committee.


(3)
to approve the appointment of the following applicants as Independent members to the Standards Committee for the following periods, in order that the Committee does not lose in one year the accumulated experience of the independent membership:- 



Brian Sainsbury one year from 1 August 2009



Michael Baker one year from 1 August 2009



Valerie Kleanthous one year from the 1 August 2009



Nigel Gates three years from 1 August 2009



Malcolm Sniders four years from 1 August 2009



Stephanie Caplan four years from the 1 August 2009



Peter Ratcliffe four years from the 1 August 2009; and


(4)
to agree that officers make any necessary amendment to the Council’s Constitution to give effect to this.

EX24/09
REGULATION OF INVESTIGATORY POWERS ACT 2000 (RIPA)
The Chief Executive advised that authorisation of investigations could be made by the four heads of service which were the Chief Environmental Health Officer, Head of Revenue and Benefits, Environmental Protection Manager and Development Manager.


RESOLVED:-



that the oral report be noted.
EX25/09
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under Paragraph (3) of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”
EX26/09
THE JET PUBLIC HOUSE, HAYLING ROAD, SOUTH OXHEY


The purpose of this report was to consider the offer from Joseph Homes for the freehold of The Jet Public House, Hayling Road, South Oxhey, or alternative options for disposal of the premises.

RESOLVED:-

(1)
that   the Council sell The Jet Public House, Hayling Road, South Oxhey to Joseph Homes, subject to appropriate terms and conditions, including the requirement that the development be for one hundred percent affordable housing for rent, that the Council have entire nomination rights in perpetuity and subject to a suitable RSL partner being found from the HARI approved list; 
  (2)
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until issue resolved (see future agenda/other); and
  
(3)
that public access to the decision be immediate.

CHAIRMAN
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